### **T20 Policy Brief**



Task Force 6 Accelerating SDGs: Exploring New Pathways to the 2030 Agenda

### SUSTAINING OUTER SPACE: An SSA Data-Sharing Arrangement for the G20

June 2023

त 2023 INDI

Pranav R. Satyanath, Research Analyst, Takshashila Institution

वशुधव कुटुम्बकम् ONE EARTH • ONE FAMILY • ONE FUTURE

### Abstract

he Earth's orbits are an extension of the planet's environment. Orbital therefore, sustainability, must be an imperative consideration for the G20. The Guidelines on Long-Term Sustainability (LTS Guidelines), negotiated in 2018 under the UN COPUOS, calls on UN member states to promote the collection, sharing, and dissemination of space debris monitoring information. Over the coming years, the number of satellites in space is set to increase exponentially. With no mechanism in place to monitor space activities, ensuring the safety of operations in Earth's orbits becomes more difficult. This Policy Brief makes the case for the G20 to treat the Earth's orbits as an extension

of the Earth's environment and thus, bring outer space into the fold of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDG) agenda. The Brief also posits that the G20 must pursue a Space Situational Awareness (SSA) data-sharing arrangement to be taken under the auspices of the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs (UNOOSA). The proposed arrangement will leverage the capabilities of the G20 member states to provide a near-complete picture of the activities in Earth's orbits. The collective SSA capabilities of the G20 members, along with commercially available technologies, gives rise to an opportunity to create a multilateral SSA network that makes operating in space safer for both orbiting spacecrafts as well as spacefaring humans.

### **The Challenge**



he orbits around the Earth have become more congested and contested in recent years. Between 2018 and 2021, the number of satellites orbiting the planet increased two-fold.<sup>1</sup> If this trend continues, scientists expect the number of satellites to quadruple by the end of this decade.<sup>2</sup>

The exponential increase in satellites is also compounded by two interconnected problems that threaten to make outer space unsafe for future use. First, as space agencies and private companies undertake more launches to place satellites in orbit, they also leave behind used rocket components that cannot be de-orbited, thus creating space debris or space junk.<sup>3</sup> Second, since satellites utilise a limited number of orbits for operations,<sup>4</sup> the risk of collision between collisions satellites and between satellites and space debris also increases. This could lead to a condition known as the Kessler Syndrome, where the collision between objects in space could cascade out of control and pollute orbits with space debris, making the orbits nearly unusable.5

Such concerns are not just theoretical, as space operators already face the risk of accidents from space debris. For example, in November 2021, the International Space Station made several debris-avoidance manoeuvres to stay clear of space junk.<sup>6</sup> That same year, China's Tiangong space station made a series of manoeuvres to avoid collision with the Starlink satellite constellation.<sup>7</sup> Both incidents demonstrate that the international community must urgently address the issue of space debris and space traffic to use space in a safe and sustainable manner.

### Space sustainability and the limits of current international space law

Outer space is governed by a series of treaties negotiated during the Cold War.<sup>8</sup> The Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, also known as the Outer Space Treaty (OST), of 1967 is the backbone of international space law.<sup>9</sup> It establishes the legal principles of exploration and use of outer space of member states. As a product of the Cold War, the treaty concerns itself with space security and the demarcation of peaceful and non-peaceful uses of outer space<sup>10</sup> but has little to say about space sustainability. Nonetheless, the OST provides a basis for crafting new agreements for space sustainability and space traffic management. Article IX of the OST highlights the obligations of member states to act with due regard to the interests of all other member states. It also obliges member states to avoid harmful contamination of the space environment.<sup>11</sup> However, with no clear definition of 'harmful contamination', states are given a high degree of freedom to interpret their debris mitigation responsibilities under the OST.

In 2016, the UN COPUOS began formal negotiations to adopt the Long-Term Sustainability (LTS) Guidelines.<sup>12</sup> The final document, titled "Guidelines for the Long-Term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities", set forth 21 guidelines which are non-binding in nature.<sup>13</sup> The LTS Guidelines set the minimum standards for states to adopt as they see fit.<sup>14</sup>

Despite the progress in making the Earth's orbits safe for operation, the key challenge is the implementation of the LTS Guidelines, which are worded in a manner that allows COPUOS member states a high degree of freedom to interpret debris mitigation and safety measures in outer space operations. The LTS Guidelines also hinge on national legislation for implementation<sup>15</sup> which, in some cases, may take several years to take shape, thus slowing the process of international cooperation.<sup>16</sup> Due to the sharp political divide among member states in the current geopolitical environment, reaching a consensus is unlikely in the near term.<sup>17</sup>

While legacy spacefaring nations could manage safe operations using their SSA capabilities, safe operations for new actors could prove more difficult due to the lack of advanced capabilities and the unavailability of cooperative data.<sup>18</sup> Even a small piece of debris 10-cm long travelling at a speed of 7.8 km per second could irreversibly damage a satellite. Further, constant debris-avoidance manoeuvres by satellites could reduce their lifespan, thus increasing the costs of space operations.<sup>19</sup>

On the other hand, open databases and commercial services could help new actors make better conjunction assessments.<sup>20</sup> However, they do not provide a complete picture of the number of objects in space. Cooperation in the area of space situational awareness is therefore key to ensure the long-term sustainability of outer space activities.

## The G20's Role



iscussions regarding cooperation in outer space issues has remained at the periphery for much of the G20's history. The growing importance of the space economy led the G20 to form a new track to discuss space cooperation among the space agencies of member states.<sup>21</sup> The tradition of hosting the Space20 forum has continued under India's presidency, and discussions are taking place in two phases.<sup>22</sup>

In parallel, the G20 has embarked on implementing the UN's Agenda for 2030 Sustainable Development.<sup>23</sup> While members of the Space20 forum envision the use of space technologies to mitigate the risks posed by climate change,<sup>24</sup> the orbits around the Earth are not brought into the fold of the Earth's environment, either in the agenda of the UN or the G20. Bringing the space environment within the ambit of the G20's SDGs will be significant for two reasons.

First, all members of the G20 have a presence in space. While the group

is host to countries that have been operating in the Earth's orbit since the 1960s, the G20 also includes new actors in space, such as Brazil, Indonesia, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, and Turkey, who wish to leverage the potential of the private sector in the New Space era to propel their countries to become space powers. Mitigating the risks posed by space debris and space traffic is therefore in the interest of the G20, as it equally impacts all operators.<sup>25</sup>

Second, some members of the G20, such as China, Russia, Germany, and the United States, have significant space debris monitoring and tracking capabilities. Pooling these capabilities to provide a more comprehensive picture of the Earth's orbits could help take the next steps towards space debris mitigation. Since the process of achieving consensus is likely to be more challenging within UN-led bodies, members of the G20 could take the initial steps to draw up areas of general agreement and set the goals of space sustainability before proceeding towards formal negotiations in relevant UN bodies such as COPUOS.

#### Assessing policy alternatives

The G20 must choose between three policy alternatives to achieve the goal of space sustainability.

#### • Policy Option 1

The G20 could pursue an SSA datasharing arrangement to increase the safety of space operations for all actors involved. Knowledge of the position of satellites and other objects in orbit are derived from the SSA capabilities of a country.

"the SSA can be defined as comprehensive knowledge and understanding of the space and terrestrial environment, factors, and conditions, to include the status of other space objects, radio emissions from ground and/or space transmitters, and terrestrial and space weather, that enables timely, relevant, decision-quality, and accurate assessments, in order to successfully protect space assets and properly execute the function(s) for which a satellite is designed."26 It involves the use of ground-based assets such as radars and electro-optical telescopes to detect objects traversing the orbit. SSA capabilities can also involve the use of space-based sensors to fill gaps in ground-based coverage. Currently, members of the G20 operate their own set of SSA networks. The United States, for example, has the largest set of SSA capabilities, which include both civilian and military systems.<sup>27</sup> Members of the European Union also operate a sizeable SSA network, which is itself an ecosystem of national sensors.<sup>28</sup> Russia and China operate their own set of SSA capabilities, distributed for both civilian and military operations.

Bringing large pools of data from a variety of sources helps fill the gaps in national SSA coverage and builds trust among various actors.<sup>29</sup> Countries already share SSA data among each other on a limited scale. The United States has signed several bilateral agreements to share SSA data with both spacefaring and non-spacefaring countries. Russia's International Scientific Optical Network, on the other hand, is a specialised SSA network designed for objects in geostationary orbits.<sup>30</sup>

An SSA data-sharing agreement at a larger scale comes with pressing challenges. First, a state's SSA



infrastructure has both civilian and military components. Sharing data obtained from these sensors could prove difficult, as states might fear that sharing sensitive information could give a rival state the ability to avoid detection.<sup>31</sup>

Simply having the data, however, is of little use, as different states and actors use differing methods of data analysis and processing. Often, this could cause greater confusion than clarity for satellite operators.<sup>32</sup> Since these challenges are largely political rather than technical, members of the G20 could take steps to resolve the matter through high-level discussions.

#### Policy Option 2

The G20 could undertake extensive development and promotion of the Space Sustainability Rating (SSR) system, which was first proposed in the World Economic Forum (WEF) in 2021.33 The SSR aims to create a representative score of a mission's sustainability, which is used to assess the mission's alignments with the international guidelines on sustainability. The data gathered to provide the sustainability score is set as follows: "Organizations will provide mission data through a questionnaire, which will be evaluated in combination with other external data through a mathematical model that establishes a rating for the mission."<sup>34</sup>

The SSR also complements a bestpractices guide published by several groups of private entities to enhance the safety of space operations.<sup>35</sup> Together, the SSR and best practices are designed to incentivise actors in space to adhere to the LTS Guidelines and cooperatively enforce responsible behaviours.<sup>36</sup>

While the SSR system is designed to be a bottom-up approach that is founded upon inputs from actors, it also has several shortcomings. First, the SSR score requires actors to be fully transparent about the design and function of their spacecraft. In practice, however, it is impractical to expect such a high degree of transparency. As witnessed in the past, space operators often take several years to register their satellites as prescribed by the Registry Convention.<sup>37</sup> Therefore, from prior experience, it is likely that the SSR does not provide a representative score of the actual activities in space.

The second issue relates to the potential for the politicisation of the SSR score.

Since state actors often place a premium on national security secrets in space, they are likely to remain nontransparent about the orbital parameters and characteristics of their spacecraft. Therefore, state entities may contest the estimates provided by the SSR score or refuse to participate in the process entirely.

• Policy Option 3

The G20 could agree upon a safety zone for satellites, wherein spacecrafts are required to maintain a minimum distance between each other to avoid the possibility of collisions. The concept of safety zones takes inspiration from similar rules found in terrestrial treaties such as the UN Convention on the Law of the Seas.<sup>38</sup>

The concept of safety zones has two significant limitations. First, proposals such as keep-out zones or safety zones invoke measures taken at wartime and therefore, may not be suitable for space sustainability.<sup>39</sup> Second, safety zones may not be technically feasible. Since satellites in the Low-Earth Orbit (LEO) often maintain extremely close distances on different orbital planes, prescribing a safety zone might decrease the overall efficiency of satellite operations.<sup>40</sup>

# Recommendations to the G20



o take forward space sustainability goals, this Policy Brief makes the following recommendations to the G20.

- Declare the Earth's orbits as a key part of the environment, and therefore, extend SDGs to near-Earth orbits.
- Begin discussions on SSA datasharing at the Environment and Climate Sustainability Sherpa Track to resolve the following issues:
  - Demarcation of civilian and military systems for datasharing;

- Standards for processing data and interpreting conjunction assessments;
- c. Best practices for space traffic management.
- iii. Share and promote knowledge of space sustainability at the Research and Innovation Initiative Gathering (RIIG) and initiate new research in SSA technologies.

Undertaking the above-mentioned steps could strengthen the implementation of the LTS Guidelines and smoothen the process of negotiating new measures elsewhere. While the G20 might not resolve all issues, declaring space as an extension of the Earth's environment increases attention to the growing problem of space debris.

Attribution: Pranav R. Satyanath, "Sustaining Outer Space: An SSA Data-Sharing Arrangement for the G20," *T20 Policy Brief*, June 2023.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Stephen Young, "The Meteoric Rise in Satellite Numbers," *Union of Concerned Scientists*, March 17, 2022, https://blog.ucsusa.org/syoung/the-meteoric-rise-insatellite-numbers/.
- 2 IANS, "Rise in the Number of Satellites are Threatening Orbital Space Around Earth, Say Scientists," *Business Insider India*, https://www.businessinsider.in/science/space/ news/rise-in-the-number-of-satellites-are-threatening-orbital-space-around-earth-sayscientists/articleshow/91069904.cms. Accessed: March 20, 2023.
- National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Space Debris and Human Spacecraft,"
  May 26, 2021, https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/station/news/orbital\_debris.html.
- 4 Holli Riebeek, "Catalog of Earth Satellite Orbits," *NASA Earth Observatory*, September 4, 2009, https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/features/OrbitsCatalog/.
- 5 Raffi Khatchadourian, "The Elusive Peril of Space Junk," *The New Yorker,* September 21, 2020, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2020/09/28/the-elusive-peril-of-space-junk.
- 6 National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Space Station Maneuvers to Avoid Orbital Debris," November 8, 2021, https://blogs.nasa.gov/spacestation/2022/10/24/ space-station-maneuvers-to-avoid-orbital-debris/.
- 7 Loren Grush, "China Complains to UN After Maneuvering its Space Station Away from SpaceX Starlink Satellites," *The Verge*, December 29, 2021, https://www.theverge. com/2021/12/28/22857035/china-spacex-starlink-tianhe-space-station-satellitescollisions.
- 8 For an overview of the space governance landscape, see Sophie Goguichvili et al., "The Global Legal Landscape of Space: Who Writes the Rules on the Final Frontier?," Wilson Center, October 1, 2021, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/global-legal-landscape-space-who-writes-rules-final-frontier/..
- 9 Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, Including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies, 610 UNTS 205 (entered into force October 10, 1967)
- 10 Albert K. Lai, *The Cold War, the Space Race, and the Law of Outer Space: Space for Peace* (London: Routledge, 2021).
- 11 Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space

- 12 For an overview of the LTS Guidelines negotiations process, see Theresa Hitchens, "Norm Setting and Transparency and Confidence-Building in Space Governance," in *War and Peace in Outer Space: Law, Policy, and Ethics*, eds. Cassandra Steer and Matthew Hersch (New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2021), 78–82.
- 13 Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, "Guidelines for the Long-term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities," A/AC.105/2018/CRP.20, 27 June, 2018, https://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2018/aac\_1052018crp/ aac\_1052018crp\_20\_0\_html/AC105\_2018\_CRP20E.pdf.
- 14 Peter Martinez, "The Development and Implementation of International UN Guidelines for the Long-Term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities," *Advances in Space Research*, June 2021.
- 15 See, for example, National Science and Technology Council, "National Orbital Debris Implementation Plan," July 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2022/07/07-2022-NATIONAL-ORBITAL-DEBRIS-IMPLEMENTATION-PLAN.pdf.
- 16 Peter Marinez, "Implementing the Long-Term Sustainability Guidelines: What's Next?," *Air and Space Law* 48, Special Issue (2023): 41-58.
- 17 David Kendall and Gérard Brachet, "COPUOS: Current and Future Challenges," *Air and Space Law* 48, Special Issue (2023): 12-15.
- 18 Supantha Mukherjee, "Q+A What is Space Debris and How Dangerous is it?," *Reuters*, November 16, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/lifestyle/science/qa-what-is-space-debrishow-dangerous-is-it-2021-11-16/.; The Aerospace Corporation, "Space Debris 101," accessed March 10, 2023, https://aerospace.org/article/space-debris-101.
- 19 Andy Lawrence et al., "The Case for Space Environmentalism," *Nature Astronomy* 6, https://arxiv.org/ftp/arxiv/papers/2204/2204.10025.pdf.
- 20 See, for example, Space Tack, https://www.space-track.org/auth/login; Eric Tegler, "The Commercial Satellite Industry is Increasing Awareness in Space but it's Not Changing Behavior Yet," *Forbes*, December 17, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ erictegler/2021/12/17/the-commercial-satellite-industry-is-increasing-awareness-inspace-but-its-not-changing-behavior-yet/?sh=188f1ef83a23; Jason Rainbow, "Getting SSA Off the Ground," *Space News*, June 17, 2022, https://spacenews.com/getting-ssaoff-the-ground/.
- 21 Under the presidency of Saudi Arabia, the G20 initiated the Space Economy Leadership Meeting, or Space20, to bolster the global space economy in a cooperative and sustainable manner.

- 22 Department of Space (India), "4th Edition of Space Economy Leaders Meeting under G20 Presidency of India," accessed March 20, 2023, https://www.isro.gov.in/g20selm/ index.html.
- For a brief history of the G20 and sustainable development, see Tanu M. Goyal and Pradeep Kukreja, "The Sustainable Development Agenda: Evaluating the G20 as a Stage for National and Collective Goals," *ORF Issue Brief No. 419*, November 2020.
- 24 Martha H. S. and Fadhli Ruhman, "Space20 Focuses on Using Space Technology to Tackle Climate Change," *Anatara*, October 28, 2022, https://en.antaranews.com/ news/257429/space20-focuses-on-using-space-technology-to-tackle-climate-change/.
- 25 Alessandra Marino and Thomas Cheney, "Centring Environmentalism in Space Governance: Interrogating Dominance and Authority Through a Critical Legal Geography of Outer Space," *Space Policy*, September 2022.
- 26 Dan Oltrogge and James Cooper, "Space Situational Awareness and Space Traffic Management," in Space Debris Peril: Pathways to Opportunities, eds. Matteo Madi and Olga Sokolova (Florida: CRC Press, 2021).
- 27 Bhavya Lal et al., *Global Trends in Space Situational Awareness (SSA) and Space Traffic Management (STM)* (Washington, DC: Institute for Defense Analysis, 2018).
- 28 Regina Peldszus and Pascal Faucher, "European Union Space Surveillance & Tracking (EU SST): State of Play and Perspectives," *Space Policy*, November 2022.
- 29 Benjamin Silverstein, "Prerequisites for Effective Space Governance: Space Situational Awareness," Observer Research Foundation, October 13, 2021, https://www.orfonline. org/expert-speak/prerequisites-for-effective-space-governance-space-situationalawareness/.
- 30 European Space Agency Conference Proceedings, "ISON Worldwide Scientific Optical Network," accessed March 28, 2023, https://conference.sdo.esoc.esa.int/proceedings/ sdc5/paper/131.
- 31 Stuart Evans, "Space Situational Awareness Warfare," Freeman Air and Space Institute, June 2021, https://www.kcl.ac.uk/warstudies/assets/ssa-warfare.pdf.
- 32 Jeff Foust, "Growth of SSA Systems Could Create Problems for Satellite Operators," Space News, December 5, 2022, https://spacenews.com/growth-of-ssa-systems-couldcreate-problems-for-satellite-operators/.
- 33 World Economic Forum, "The World's First Sustainability Rating System for Space Exploration," accessed March 26, 2023, https://www.weforum.org/impact/world-s-firstspace-sustainability-rating-launched/.

- 34 World Economic Forum, "Space Sustainability Rating," https://www.weforum.org/ projects/space-sustainability-rating.
- 35 American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics, "Satellite Orbital Safety Best Practices," September 8, 2022, https://www.aiaa.org/news/news/2022/09/08/aiaairidium-oneweb-spacex-release-satellite-orbital-safety-best-practices-reference-guide.
- 36 Minoo Ratnasabapathy and Emmanuelle David, "Space Sustainability Rating in Support of the Development and Adoption of Regulatory Guidelines Related to Long-Term Sustainability," *Air and Space Law* 48, Special Issue (2023): 160-165.
- 37 Henry R. Hertzfeld, "Unsolved Issues of Compliance with the Registration Convention," *Journal of Space Safety Engineering* 8, no. 3 (September 2021): 239-40.
- 38 Lucas Mallowan, Lucien Rapp, and Maria Topka, "Reinventing Treaty Compliant "Safety Zones" in the Context of Space Sustainability," *Journal of Space Safety Engineering* 8 (2021): 155-66.
- 39 Matthew Stubbs, "The Legality of Keep-Out, Operational, and Safety Zones in Outer Space," *War and Peace in Outer Space: Law, Policy, and Ethics*, eds. Cassandra Steer and Matthew Hersch (New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2021).
- 40 For a discussion on safety zones and distances in orbits, see Kaitlyn Johnson, Thomas G. Roberts, and Brian Weeden, "Mitigating Noncooperative RPOs in Geosynchronous Orbit," *Æther* 1, no. 4 (Winter 2022).

वशुधेव कुटुम्बकम् ONE EARTH • ONE FAMILY • ONE FUTURE





